
Westborough Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

July 19, 2016

6:30 p.m. – 8:50 p.m.

Present:  Chairman Johnson, Vice Chairman Drewry, Selectmen Emery and Tretter

Also Present:  Jim Malloy, Town Manager, Kristi Williams, Assistant Town Manager/HR Director 
Open Forum
John Walden came before the Board and introduced Brian Antonioli, the new DPW Operations Manager.  He handed out information on the potential water ban changes and surrounding water bans and spoke to the seriousness of the ban and the need to be proactive about strengthening the Town’s position.  Mr. Antonioli reviewed the 4 potential water ban options and Option 3 was chosen after speaking with Veolia, which will provide the chance to build up the water supply.  Mr. Walden will provide reports on how much is being saved.  The Police Department will respond to anyone who violates the ban and the DPW will issue a fine.
Request to Declare Equipment Surplus
Chief Purcell came before the Board and reviewed the Fire Department items.  The trailer is being redone and given to the Town Clerk’s office.  Mr. Malloy informed the Board the list of surplus furniture is mostly desks and cabinets, which have been stored since the move back into Town Hall at which time new furniture was purchased.
Selectman Tretter‘s motion that the Board determines the items on the attached lists as surplus equipment and further to authorize the Town Manager to dispose of said surplus equipment consistent with MGL was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Approve a Location for Early Voting and an Early Voting Central Tabulation Location / Town Clerk

Ms. Mickel came before the Board and presented her plan and requested approval to use the Town Hall as the location for early voting and early voting tabulation, and to use the DS200 voting scanner as well.  The plan meets the requirements of the Secretary of State’s office.  She reviewed the process, setup, and parking needs.  Ms. Mickel noted that there are funds in the budget to cover the cost.

Selectman Tretter‘s motion to approve early voting at the Veterans Memorial Hall, that the Veterans Memorial Hall be the early voting central tabulation center; and to approve the use of the DS200 voting scanner at Veterans Memorial Hall, Town Hall, 34 W. Main Street for the November 8, 2016 Presidential Election and all future State and Federal General Elections was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  4-0
Reappointments & Appointments
Selectman Emery‘s motion to approve the reappointment of Election Officers as included in the attached list and further to appoint Paula Sparks, Susan Kerns and Stephen Read as Election Officers for terms starting 8/1/16 and expiring on 7/31/17 was seconded by Selectman Tretter.  Vote:  3-0-1 (Johnson)
Selectman Emery‘s motion to appoint Beth Ann Travis to the Open Space Preservation Committee for a term to end 6/30/17; Paul Horrigan to the Veterans Advisory Board for a term to expire 6/30/17; Charlie Diamond to the Capital Expenditure Planning Committee for a term to expire 6/30/17; Timothy Paris as the Planning Board representative to the Central MA Regional Planning Commission; and Earl Storey as the Recreation Commission representative to the Walkup-Robinson Fund Committee was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Approve and Sign Bond Anticipation Notes / Town Treasurer/Collector
Selectman Emery moved that the Board of Selectman of the Town of Westborough, Massachusetts (the “Town”), certify that at a meeting of the board held July 19, 2016, of which meeting all members of the board were duly notified and at which a quorum was present, the following votes were unanimously passed, all of which appear upon the official record of the board in my custody:

Voted:  that we hereby determine, in accordance with G.L. c. 70B, that the amount of the cost of the Gibbons School project authorized by a vote of the Town passed on March 14, 2015 (Article 10) not being paid by the school facilities grant is $12,046,897 and we hereby approve of the issuance of notes and bonds in such amount under said G.L. c. 70B.

Further Voted:  to approve the sale of $6,326,400 General Obligation Bond Anticipation Notes of the Town dated August 12, 2016, payable August 11, 2017 (the “Notes”) to Eastern Bank at par plus a premium of $80,311.36.

Further Voted:  that in connection with the marketing and sale of the Notes, the preparation and distribution of a Notice of Sale and Preliminary Official Statement dated July 11, 2016, and a final Official Statement dated July 18, 2016, each in such form as may be approved by the Town Treasurer, be and hereby are ratified, confirmed, approved and adopted.

Further Voted: that the Town Treasurer and the Board of Selectmen be, and hereby are, authorized to execute and deliver a significant events disclosure undertaking in compliance with SEC Rule 15c2-12 in such form as may be approved by bond counsel to the Town, which undertaking shall be incorporated by reference in the Note for the benefit of the holders of the Notes from time to time.

Further Voted: that we authorize and direct the Treasurer to establish post issuance federal tax compliance procedures in such form as the Treasurer and bond counsel deem sufficient, or if such procedures are currently in place, to review and update said procedures, in order to monitor and maintain the tax-exempt status of the Notes.

Further Voted:  that each member of the Board of Selectmen, the Town Clerk and the Town Treasurer be and hereby are, authorized to take any and all such actions, and execute and deliver such certificates, receipts or other documents as may be determined by them, or any of them, to be necessary or convenient to carry into effect the provisions of the foregoing votes.

I further certify that the votes were taken at a meeting open to the public, that no vote was taken by secret ballot, that a notice stating the place, date, time and agenda for the meeting (which agenda included the adoption of the above votes) was filed with the Town Clerk and a copy thereof posted in a manner conspicuously visible to the public at all hours in or on the municipal building that the office of the Town Clerk is located or, if applicable, in accordance with an alternative method of notice prescribed or approved by the Attorney General as set forth in 940 CMR 29.03(2)(b), at least 48 hours, not including Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays, prior to the time of the meeting and remained so posted at the time of the meeting, that no deliberations or decision in connection with the sale of the Notes were taken in executive session, all in accordance with G.L. c.30A, §§18-25, as amended.
The motion was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  4-0

Request to Appoint a Reserve Intermittent Police Officer / Chief Gordon
Chief Gordon came before the Board and introduced Mr. Bates and reviewed his background.  He asked that the appointment be effective on August 10, 2016.
Selectman Drewry‘s motion to appoint Richard Bates as a Reserve Intermittent Police Officer effective August 10, 2016 was seconded by Selectman Tretter.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Create a Diversity & Inclusion Administrative Committee / Town Manager
Mr. Malloy reviewed the discussions that have been taking place at Department Head meetings regarding the changing demographics in the community, how it has become more diverse, and how departments can provide better services and be more inclusive.  Due to recent national racial issues and police officer shootings his intent is to create a formal administrative committee under the Town Charter.  Mr. Malloy read the Mission Statement he developed which may change once the Committee begins to meet.
Selectman Tretter‘s motion to approve establishing a Diversity and Inclusion Committee as an Administrative Committee with a maximum membership of 11 persons, either employees or residents was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Discussion:  Selectman Drewry questioned if there will be changes to any rules and regulations.  Mr. Malloy noted that there will not be any unless the Board agrees to adopt them.  Budgetary issues to assist with any language barriers would require Town Meeting approval.  Selectmen Johnson, Emery and Tretter expressed their support for the committee.  Vote:  3-0-1 (Drewry)
Library Building Committee Presentation
Maureen Ambrosino, Library Director, came before the Board and reviewed the Library’s history, the changes that have taken place over the years and what the public is looking for.

Eric Moore, Architect from Lamoureux Pagano, reviewed the scope of the project, the process that was followed to develop the schematic options and how the preferred option was selected and refined.  He spoke to the Forbes Municipal Building renovation and how the auditorium will provide one additional large meeting space for the Town and therefore they were able to keep the meeting spaces in the library small and medium sized.  He reviewed each option considered and its merits and limitations.  The preferred option is the demolition and reconstruction of the addition and renovation of the original portion of the building.  Mr. Moore reviewed the timeline and the expected completion date is October 2020.  The estimated project cost is $18,730,212.  The Massachusetts Library Building Commission will cover approximately 50% of the eligible costs.  Peter Collins, from Heery International, Owner’s Project Manager, addressed the Order of Magnitude Project Budget, which currently is conceptual and there will be better idea of the costs when the estimates are completed at the end of August. 

Comments and questions from the Board:

Selectman Tretter questioned the location of the Children’s Room on the 3rd floor and Ms. Ambrosino noted that they toured the Oxford library which has one on the upper level and it is very effective; it allows a lot of light in the area.  Selectman Emery added that the Committee agreed to move it there after much deliberation on other space locations.  Selectman Tretter asked about temporary space and the Committee has not decided on that as of yet.
Selectman Emery spoke to Option #1 which had a substantial cost, retained the existing building and met code compliance, but which would not result in space changes that the public would see as improvement.  She addressed the height of the building which required a larger height between the floors and ceilings of each floor (the plenum area) to accommodate electrical and HVAC equipment.
Selectman Johnson asked about the 5-year grant cycles and Ms. Ambrosino reviewed the grant process for construction, the timeline and the result if the grant was not awarded.  He questioned the associated costs, which seemed high, and Mr. Collins explained that they are traditionally 20-25% and they may have to add to it due to rental space, storage, and moving costs, but will continue to work on the number.  Selectman Johnson asked about temporary space, which will be questioned at Town Meeting and Selectman Emery suggested asking if the school libraries could help.  He spoke to the Town’s target level for debt and the School Department’s issues.  He noted that the Board needs to consider that as well as the questions at Town Meeting regarding the demolition of the 36-year old addition, which is newer than other Town buildings
Town Manager Report



Legislation:  Mr. Malloy reviewed updates the on the four bills in legislation as outlined in his Manager’s Report.  House 184, House 4411 and House 4264 will most likely not come up again until the fall as the Legislature breaks for the summer.  He is waiting for an update from Senator Eldridge’s office on House 3896 as to when it will be before the Senate for the third reading.  Mr. Malloy will continue to monitor the bills and attend hearings.
Town Counsel:  Mr. Malloy provided the Board with a financial report on the legal budget as the first full year with a single contracted counsel was completed.  He will continue to maintain a monthly review of the legal expenses to determine what is driving them.

Animal Control Officer:  Mr. Malloy spoke with Grafton and Shrewsbury regarding regionalization of services, what each town would be looking for, and what would be acceptable levels of service.  An analysis of call volume and ways to determine cost allocation are being formulated.  A meeting with Tufts University has been scheduled to determine if it would be appropriate for them to participate and provide assistance.  Mr. Malloy plans to have a recommendation for the August 23, 2016 meeting.
State Hospital:  Mr. Malloy informed the Board that there was a good turnout at the site tour and bidders’ conference.  He received a comment that it is more difficult to get responses from architects/contractor in the summer due to vacations and has therefore extended the bid closing date by one month.  He reviewed the three addenda that will be sent out to RFP recipients.

Town Hall Parking Lot/Alley:  Mr. Malloy has had little success in his discussions with the property owners regarding the right of way.  One owner is holding out and there is no agreement.  Mr. Malloy suggested inviting the property owners to the next meeting.  He discussed with the Board the proposal to outline the right of way and the Town property line with temporary barriers for a week as a test before the Town Hall parking lot is paved and striped.  The Board agreed to proceed with the temporary barriers and to include this on the next agenda. 
Issues and Correspondence of the Selectmen
Selectman Tretter provided an update on the Central MA Regional Planning Commission recent public hearing regarding transportation plan improvements.  The bids will go out in September.  He also noted that the Mass Turnpike and I495 project will take place in 2021-2025.

Selectman Emery informed the Board that she spoke with Chief Gordon regarding the Police Department and was assured that Westborough officers do not use excessive force.
Selectman Johnson added that he has received comments from residents regarding recent national events and that the Board unanimously supports the Westborough Police Department.  He noted that he has reflected on the previous meeting and the comments regarding the 300th Anniversary Committee and the “The Gifting Tree” store.  He personally apologized as the Chair for the inappropriate language that was used, as it is not the way the Board has acted in the past and will not in the future.  Selectman Johnson added that residents should not be discouraged from coming before the Board, they will be respectful whether they agree or disagree with the proponent, and that he should have addressed it that evening.
Adjournment

Selectman Tretter‘s motion to adjourn at 8:50 p.m. was seconded by Selectman Emery.
Vote:  4-0
Submitted by Paula M. Covino
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